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December 18, 2017
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room


Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Robert Snitzer, Co-Chair
Agenda Revisions and Approval
December 18, 2017 Agenda approved JF/ME
5-0
November 20, 2017 Regular meeting minutes approved SD/JF 
5-0

with correction to acreage of cemetery 

Announcements:  
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 29 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall.

· LUC and Trails Committee will be electing officers at their January regular meetings. More volunteers are needed to serve on the LUC executive committee.  PSAC will designate their 2018 Chair at the January regular meeting.

· GBOS seats A and B are up for election in April 2018. Contact the Municipal Clerk’s office for filing information and deadlines.


Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor:  Update on progress with DOT and Legislators regarding community’s concerns regarding the “swoop design” for the bike path road crossings.
Mike Edgington updates that he is nearly done with a draft letter to present for review and ultimately send on to Governor Walker, Commissioner Luiken, Sen. Giessel and Rep. Johnston.

2. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Trails Committee met on Dec 5.  Group will elect officers at their Jan 2 meeting.
Revisions to the Trail Management plan will be reviewed at the Feb GTC meeting.

Girdwood Nordic Ski Club has completed the bridges behind the Catholic Church. Old bridges 
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will be removed in the spring. Material left over may be used to replace Crockett’s Bridge.
GNSC plans a solstice event on the Nordic 5K on FRI Dec 22.

GNSC is ready to groom and hold groomer training once there’s enough snow coverage.

Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance is working on grant applications and planning on trail construction summer 2018.

GTC discussed trapping on HLB land.  Responsibility for law enforcement of wildlife regulations belongs to Alaska State Troopers.

Financial report included recent deposits from closeout of grants from the Anchorage Park Foundation and Kenai Mountains Turnagain Arm Heritage Area.
b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Diana Livingston
Next meeting is this WED Dec 20.  GAP is switching to 1 meeting per month cycle.

GAP is accepting donations, which are matched with HLB funding up to $10,000 total.

Diana encourages more people to join the GAP effort.

3. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
Adam Lees introduced himself as the new Assembly Aide for Suzanne La France and John Weddleton.  State funding for APD to work on the Seward Highway is expected to be spent by March/April.  John Weddleton tried to fund more service, but that effort failed.  Bill Falsey, City Manager, has indicated that he’s trying to find funding, maybe from surplus funds from 2017 budget, for Seward Highway Enforcement.  This would show up at the First Quarter revisions.

Assembly also is working on the change in municipal charter to allow parking enforcement in Girdwood.  This will be addressed at the Anchorage Assembly meeting on Dec 19. More on this in item #8 on the agenda.


4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open 147 hours in November and had 2025 visitors.

Library is closed on SAT 12/23 and SAT 12/30 for the Christmas and New Years holidays.

Over the holidays there is a book challenge for kids, prize is a kindle fire.

Lots of kids and family programs over the 2 week holiday break, including making a holiday spa gift on FRI at 12 and making thank you cards on the 26th from 11-1.

Adult program making vision boards.

Claire requests community help – volunteers are needed to help with library programming as staff has been cut.
5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley
Parks:

Staff are handling trash, maintenance and mutt mitts.  Let us know if something needs attention.  We’ll hire part-time park staff to work 30 hours/week May –September.  Also seeking campground host to live in the park from May-September.  
Library Boosters and Parks and Rec purchased/placed tree in the foyer, and have been collecting non-perishables and toys for the holidays.  

Kyle has been working on a 5 year Interagency Land Management Agreement (ILMA) with the Division of Mining for management of the Beaver Pond/Abe’s trailhead on Crow Creek Road.
Reports of downed trees on the Iditarod Trail behind the school, planning to clear them based on weather.

Continuing to work on permitting for trail work on the Lower Iditarod National Historic Trail (Industrial Park easement)

Roads:

27” of rain since December 1, following deep freeze in November.
Roads crew has been working on thawing, pothole repair and lots of sanding.

Projects:
Fire Station project wrapping up. 

New project is installation of the flashing pedestrian light.  This is expected to go out to bid late winter/early spring for installation summer 2018.

Budget:

Undesignated Fund $310,231.
Roads 406 fund balance is $150,000
Parks 406 fund balance is $290,712

Community Room 406 fund balance is $74,000.


Roads:  $449,480 YTD, November was $14,486.
Roads has been under budget all year, they have become more efficient in summer projects and fall snow clearing work has been relatively light.  December invoice expected to be about $36,000.  Roads are currently at 74% of budget.

Parks is currently at 64% of budget.

IGCs are on pace.

It is expected that there will be funds leftover from 2017 parks and roads budgets, to be allocated elsewhere.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Sam Daniel
Chief Schofield provided statistics from August and September.  There has been a recent uptick in thefts, including car break-ins at the Resort parking and 2 stolen vehicles.  Both stolen cars were unlocked and easy to start.  Police remind the community to take precautions to protect your vehicle and belongings:  Lock your car, take your keys with you.

PSAC:  Mike Opalka states that PSAC has been reviewing policing options and will provide a report to GBOS in January.
B) Roads and Utilities – Jerry Fox. No additional report.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Eryn Boone. No additional report
D) Fire Department  – Robert Snitzer

Update of GVFD – Chief John Banning
389 calls YTD.  This is lower than in past years, but GFD is no longer providing lock-out service.  GFD working well with law enforcement and other entities.  Winter training is complete.  Currently recruiting for new members.  Community CPR program is available, call the station to learn more.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
MOA is proposing a change to the stream setbacks area-wide, which would impact development along Alyeska Creek, Crow Creek, etc.  Watershed manager is to attend LUC meeting on Jan 8 to explain and discuss the new proposal.

Items on the LUC agenda were postponed:  Girdwood Auto/Turnagain Towing, Changes in parking, and Girdwood Industrial park will all be discussed in January.

Girdwood Clinic presented proposal to add another temporary trailer to their lot.  
Ron Tenny discussed HLB Advisory Commission activities.  The HLB 1 and 5 year work plans should be released in the next couple weeks.  People are encouraged to provide feedback to the HLB.

Public Comment:

Tommy O’Malley states that Jim Kaiser recently had open heart surgery and is recovering well.  He should be home around Christmas.

OLD BUSINESS: 
8.  Update on vote to allow Girdwood’s designated public safety provider to provide parking enforcement in Girdwood.  
Kyle Kelley states that he attended a meeting regarding this last week, which was also attended by the City Manager, city attorney and APD Union representative and their lawyer.

Union is opposed to broad language that was requested by municipal attorney, so the language is changing back to Girdwood-specific.  This may make it harder to pass area-wide, but it protects APD services elsewhere in the city and is more in line with the intent.

Assembly is to vote on this at the meeting on TUE Dec 19.  The S draft is currently on the Assembly website for review. Sam Daniel plans to attend the Assembly meeting and provide comment.

Next step will be to discuss a contract amendment to add parking enforcement to the WPD contract.  After that, a joint meeting with Anchorage Police Dept, WPD and EasyPark so that ticketing can commence as early as possible after election results are in, if it passes.

Mike Edgington notes that even if it does pass, enforcement of parking won’t be possible until after Alyeska’s Spring Carnival event.  He asks if GBOS should work on getting APD Community Service Officers to patrol Girdwood over Spring Carnival and write tickets.  Kyle Kelley states that they are not very aware of the Girdwood area and might not be effective compared to cost.  Also, issue with parking at Spring Carnival depends a lot on weather and how many people come to watch the Slush Cup.  Kyle recommends that Public Safety Advisory Committee work with Alyeska Resort and WPD on parking plans.  Forest Fair is able to proactively manage parking.

This item is to be added to the PSAC January 8 agenda.
Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to request that the Anchorage Police Department provide Community Service Officers to help enforce parking over Alyeska Resort’s Spring Carnival Slush Cup Event on SAT April 14.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Sam Daniel

Motion passes 5-0

9.  Update on Seward Highway Policing.  
Kyle Kelley mentioned that the APD Union and attorneys representatives at this parking meeting discussed briefly that they are reviewing possibilities for longer term Seward Highway enforcement options. Possible that a more rural style of enforcement may be considered.  There has been a change in leadership at APD.  Possible funding source is budget surplus from the MOA Operating Budget in 2017.

This item to be added to the PSAC January 8 agenda.
10. Cemetery Committee to follow up in preparation for their request for approval of $49,910 for the Schematic Design by CRW Engineers. Items to be addressed are:  neighbor feedback and community outreach; DHHS Support in Cemetery Management; MOA Support in bonding/funding the construction project.
At the request of GBOS last month, Cemetery committee meeting on Dec 7 focused on the concerns of the neighbors and confirming support from DHHS and MOA.  Neighbors and GBOS members attended that meeting and the concerns identified are:  
Wildlife management

Maintaining visual buffer between their properties and cemetery activities

runoff water contamination

groundwater

amount land suitable for full-body burial


Jack Goodnoe, the CRW recommended consultant, is going to attend the next cemetery meeting on January 4 at 11AM to discuss the technical aspects of concerns (groundwater and amount of buriable land).  
Wildlife concerns, visual buffer, water contamination are items that would be managed through appropriate burial technique, design of the cemetery to provide buffer, and environmentally responsible burial techniques.  DHHS is to provide a letter confirming their support for a cemetery.
Tommy O’Malley states that the GBOS unanimously agreed to fund the original site suitability study, and 69% of Girdwood voters supported giving power to tax for operation and maintenance of a municipal cemetery in 2015.  Following up with the Schematic Design Phase is the final step in knowing what development of the cemetery would cost.  Funding of development of the cemetery has never been considered to be funded by the Girdwood Service Area.  That funding would need to come from grants, AreaWide bonding, and management of the cemetery would fall under DHHS. However, that can’t happen until the Schematic Design is complete. Cemetery account currently has $16,000, with another $20,000 approved in 2018 budget passed by GBOS in September.  This leaves $14,000 to be funded through undesignated fund. 

Eryn Boone expresses her concern that the initial engineering report estimated that 7 of the 22 acres may be appropriate for full body burial, but indicated that more study would need to be done.  This doesn’t seem to be part of the Schematic Design work that is the next step, she wants to know when it will be known how much land is available for full body burial. Kyle Kelley states that even if there is not much land suitable for burial, there would be adequate space for columbarium and memorial wall, which are more in keeping with current burial techniques.

Sam Daniel states his support for funding the Schematic Design phase, but recommends that the GBOS delay vote on this until after next Cemetery meeting and input on groundwater and buriable land from Jack Goodnoe on Jan 4.  Supervisors agree that they don’t want to delay decision on this to the MOA/GBOS meeting the end of January.  
GBOS to delay the vote for Schematic Design phase until the January 15 GBOS Meeting, after hearing what the engineering consultant has to say at the Jan Cemetery meeting.

11.  Review Updated Capital Improvement List (CIP) for 2018.

Kyle Kelley presents the 2017 CIP List and the staff recommendation for 2018.  

Group discusses 2017 list and makes the following changes:
Roads:  

· Remove the Comprehensive Roads and Drainage study.  Replace with Fish Passage Improvements, replacement of culverts at Lake Tahoe Road, Mt. Hood Drive, and Davos Road.

· Remove Second Access road.  Second access is very expensive project, requiring heft federal funding.  Once complete, the result is connection to the Seward Highway, which is the only access to the north or south. It seems wiser at this time to replace with study of the current infrastructure and make sure that the existing bridges and culverts on Alyeska Highway are designed and built to withstand earthquake, flood, etc.

Facilities:

· Remove Girdwood Multi-purpose Community Complex. Replace with construction of Little Bears Playhouse and GSA multi-use garage.  Current status and feasibility of TASC building/Girdwood Family Village is unknown.  Little Bears and garage facilities are in imminent need of replacement.
Parks and Recreation:

· Alyeska Playing Field and Moose Meadows Parking Lot Improvement Planning, Design and Construction.  No change.

Heritage Land Bank:

This is a new item, and HLB is outside of GSA purview, however the GSA is interested in having HLB on the CIP list for completion of Phase 2 and 3 of the Girdwood Industrial Park so that they can come on line for purchase or lease.  This item is integral to the sustainability.

Group discusses the overall purpose of the CIP list.  Although state funding is currently unlikely, the CIP list does help to focus the community on future large projects, for the purpose of setting aside funds, seeking grants, and having a plan for future work.  In the future, when state funding is a potential, Girdwood will have solid foundation for future projects.  In the meantime, Girdwood can save for projects, seek matching grant funds.  These projects are large, but not insurmountable.

Diana will forward final CIP list to Girdwood 2020 members who will go to Juneau during legislative session.

Group discusses starting specific accounts for these capital improvements in the budget detail so that it is easier to designate the projects and prioritize them.  Group will review undesignated account after First Quarter Revisions are complete and move funds in to the CIP accounts.

Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve the Capital Improvement List (CIP) as amended and will add a category to encourage HLB completion of Phase 2 and 3 of the Girdwood Industrial Park.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

12. Compassion and Choices.  Request for GBOS Resolution of Support for HB 54, which would make it legal for medical assistance to be used to end life of terminally ill. Barbara Hunt, presenting.
Barbara Hunt presented to GBOS in November.  She attended the Girdwood Health Fair in the fall and at that event 43 people indicated support for end of life options legislation in Alaska.  

GBOS discusses their role in this, as it is not part of their GBOS responsibilities.  In 2015, they declined to become involved in the fluoride discussion as it was an item that required petition to be signed AreaWide.  In 2016, they did write resolution in support of request to change military exercises in the Gulf of Alaska.  GBOS agrees that they would be more comfortable addressing these requests based on input from population attending the LUC.  Group discusses that the LUC didn’t vote on it at the last meeting, but all comments were supportive.  Also, no negative comments have been received from attendance at last month’s GBOS or this gathering at GBOS. Operating procedures don’t prohibit voting on these items, and GBOS is the Community Council Ex-Officio.  Jennifer Johnston has told Compassion and Choices group that showing community support is the method for getting this item out of committee. Group agrees that in the future, even though this isn’t a Land Use type of issue, GBOS wants to have the community as a whole able to provide their input.

Jerry Fox reads draft resolution 2017-18 Resolution of Support for End of Life Options Legislation.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve Resolution 2017-18 as presented.
Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 5-0

13.  Review and approval of $77,570 expense to be paid from the Fire Dept Construction Contingency fund.
Kyle Kelley presents that the Fire Hall construction is nearly complete.  During this construction, it was determined that the Community Center and Library did not yet have their certificate of occupancy, due to unfinished projects: parking lot not striped and paved, drainage swales incomplete, wheel stops in parking lot.  These elements, although not directly part of the Fire Hall project, were able to be added on to the project, at a cost of $77,570, which would need to come out of the Contingency Fund as they were not part of the original bid packet.
Currently, the Fire Department construction is under budget by about $66,000.  This is primarily landscaping planned for next summer.  This landscaping as designed is to create a green buffer between buildings/parking.  In this case, the buffer would go between the Fire station and a park.  Kyle is trying to have the landscaping changed or removed, as it duplicates green space is likely to impede snow removal/storage.


Other costs anticipated but not yet known is a new phone system for the Fire Hall.  Current analog system is out of date.

Jerry Fox states that the fire hall has been paid for through state grant of $5.7 million and overall the project has been well managed.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve expense of $77,570 from the Fire Department Construction Contingency Fund.

Motion by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 5-0

NEW BUSINESS:  

14. Agenda Item LUC 1712-05:  Girdwood Clinic first presentation regarding adding mobile office unit to their location on Hightower Road and Lindblad Avenue.  Girdwood Clinic will request a GBOS Resolution of Support in January.
Lou Theis contacted GBOS office today and requested that this item be tabled until January.
15.  Discuss GSA lease for HLB lot at the Girdwood Industrial Park.
This item also is tabled until January, when HLB representatives will be able to attend GBOS meeting. 
16. Discuss agenda topics for MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting on January 29.
Currently items for agenda are:

· Funding Seward Highway Enforcement by APD Officers after state funding is spent.

· Funding Cemetery construction through Area-wide bonding
· Parking enforcement in Girdwood by WPD

· Possible APD law enforcement in Girdwood in the future

· Girdwood Industrial Park Phase 2 and 3

Mike Edgington asks about Girdwood becoming its own department, which was originally discussed a year ago when it was brought up by Mike Abbott.  Kyle states that he’s not certain of the overall benefit to GSA in doing this.  Flexibility in budgeting could be a benefit, but this is well managed by good planning by staff and GBOS. 
Action Item Updates as assigned:

Sam Daniel plans to attend Assembly meeting on TUE 12/19 in support of the Area-wide vote to allow Girdwood police contractor to enforce parking laws in the Girdwood Service Area.

Request for Executive Session: None
Other: None

Adjourn 9:11PM
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